
2.1 Out of Cycle Budget Request - Bluff Road 
Closure Options 

TO Mercury Bay Community Board
FROM Ed Varley, Roading Manager
DATE 22/08/2022 

1     Purpose of report
On 20 December 2021 a significant rockfall occurred blocking Bluff Road. Staff have 
investigated options and consulted with the Kūaotunu and Matarangi residents and 
ratepayers associations on local wishes and require confirmation from the Mercury Bay 
Community Board and Thames-Coromandel District Council on the preferred option to be 
adopted.

2     Summary
This is a site of historical overslips in the past. Following significant rockfalls and erosion 
damage after Cyclone Wilma in 2011, remedial works comprising blasting, scaling, bolting 
and a passive netting scheme were installed late 2015. During this work further significant 
rockfalls occurred, promoted by previously unseen fractures. Following further risk 
assessment, the decision was made to close the affected section of the road to vehicle 
traffic.

Following this on 20 December 2021 another significant rockfall occurred blocking the road. 
Technical assessment found that the half of the cliff face that did not fail is unstable and is 
likely to fail in the short term (0 to 5 years). The existing rockfall mesh system that is draped 
over this area is not expected to provide any risk reduction and could in fact create 
additional hazards.

At this time, due to lack of funding for remedial works; the pedestrian access at Bluff Road 
remains closed until such time as a solution acceptable to all parties can be agreed, 
however, pedestrians continue to bypass these barriers.

Correspondence received on behalf of the Kūaotunu and Matarangi residents & ratepayers 
associations emphasis the very strong desire to restore and maintain the coastal access 
between Matarangi and Rings Beach for safe cycling and walking. Both associations 
promote the creation of a suspension bridge across the bay to bypass the area of the 
rockfall as a tourist destination.

Staff have examined options and funding sources which are detailed in Attachment A - 
Comprehensive Report – Out of Cycle Request - Bluff Road Closure Options, and believe 
that the following options are available.

Option 1 - Do minimum – Close the track and divert - $27,000
This option would be to reinforce the current temporary barriers placed on the track and to 
divert all routes via the existing Department of Conservation (DoC) track.

Option 2 - Remove Fallen Material - $320,000
This option would be to remove material and any areas considered to be in danger of 
imminent collapse and re-open the route with appropriate warning signs. At this time no 
guarantee can be made on the date of reopening of the route.



Option 3 – Remove all areas of potential collapse - $1,200,000
If Council seeks to remove all risk of rock fall to users, this would require the remove of a 
significant proportion of the existing hill extending in to DoC reserve.

Option 4 – Construction of Suspension Bridge / Board Walk - $916,900 (Waka Kotahi 
standard) 
This option would close the existing route and provide a suspension footbridge across the 
bay as an alternate route.

Option 5 – Construction of Suspension Bridge / Board Walk - $250,000 (DoC 
standard)     
This option is promoted by the Kūaotunu and Matarangi residents & ratepayers associations 
and utilises a lower standard of construction than would normally be accepted by Council in 
road reserve.

The opportunity exists for the Kūaotunu and Matarangi residents & ratepayers associations 
to manage, fund and construct the bridge and then hand it over to council for future 
maintenance. As the asset would not be designed to Waka Kotahi standards it would not 
become a roading asset and would have to be maintained from local rates.
The costs for this option have been provided by the local residents associations and have 
not been verified by staff at this time.

Option 6 - Alpine Shelter - $ 550,000
This option would remove the existing fallen material and provide covered walkway (alpine 
style shelter) across areas where rockfall is possible.

In all options there is a significant risk to workers throughout construction unless the 
removal of the current collapse and any areas of suspect material occurs first. This would be 
the equivalent of Option 2. As noted in the comprehensive report Table 1, for Option 4 and 
Option 5, this cost needs to be added to the estimated project costs for each option to 
create a safe working area, making the total potential costs $1,236,900 for Option 4 and $ 
570,000 for Option 5. Clearance works already form part of the estimate for Option 6.

3     Suggested resolution(s)
That the Mercury Bay Community Board:
1. Receives the 'Out of Cycle Budget Request - Bluff Road Closure Options' report dated 

22 August 2022.
2. Recommends that the Council approve Option 2 – Removal of fallen material and

erection of warnings signs at an estimated cost of $320,000 to be loan funded in the
2022/23 financial year from district rates at an annual cost of $0.77, and instructs the
Chief Executive to make the appropriate budget provisions.

3. Recommends that the Council request the Chief Executive to undertake discussions
with the Kūaotunu and Matarangi residents & ratepayers associations to explore the
construction of a suspension bridge across the bay area to be either:

a. Funded, managed and constructed by the Kūaotunu and Matarangi residents
and ratepayers associations and on completion transferred to council assets
for future maintenance, or;

b. Proposed as part of the Mercury Bay Community Board submissions for the
2024-2034 Council Long Term Plan.



1. Attachment A - Comprehensive Report - Out of Cycle Request - Bluff Road Closure
Options

2. Attachment B - Bluff Road Rock Fall - Inspection of Site
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